
 

May 8, 2017 
 

The East Lampeter Township Board of Supervisors met on Monday, May 8, 2017, at  
7:30 pm. at the East Lampeter Township Office: 2250 Old Philadelphia Pike, Lancaster, PA 
17602. The meeting was called to order by Mr. Dave Buckwalter, Chairman. In addition to  
Mr. Buckwalter, supervisors present were: Mr. John Blowers and Mr. Corey Meyer.  Absent 
were Mr. Ethan Demme and Mr. Glenn Eberly. Also present were Mr. Ralph Hutchison, 
Township Manager and Ms. Tara Hitchens, Director of Planning/Zoning Officer. 
 
The following persons signed in as being present in the audience: 
 
Lynn Commero, representing Lancaster Newspapers 
Dave Glick, PO Box 69, Smoketown, PA, representing Glick Fire Equipment 
Doug Glick, PO Box 69, Smoketown, PA, representing Glick Fire Equipment 
Marlin Horst, 318 Bridgeview, representing Smoketown Airport 
Melvin S. Glick, PO Box 7, Smoketown, representing Smoketown Airport 
Harry Stevens, 2300 Lincoln Highway East, representing Lancaster Host LLC 
Mike Huxta, ELA Group, representing Smoketown Airport 
Jeff Cutler, PO Box 2806, York, PA, Tax Collector 
 
Approval of the Minutes of the Monday, April 17, 2017 Regular Meeting 
 
Chairman Buckwalter asked if there were any additions or corrections regarding the minutes of 
the April 17, 2017 regular meeting as prepared.    
 
A motion was made by Mr. Blowers to dispense with the reading of the minutes and approve the 
minutes as presented.  Mr. Meyer seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice 
vote. 
 
Approval of Bills 
 
Chairman Buckwalter presented the bills to be paid from various funds for the total amount of 
$497,078.60.   He discussed some of the larger items including a payment in the amount of 
$3,000.00 to CV Little League for their annual donation, a payment in the amount of $5,000.00 to 
LEMSA for their annual donation, a payment in the amount of $16,911.88 to Susquehanna Truck 
Service Inc. for the Ford F550 engine repair and a payment in the amount of $6,270.00 to Land 
Studies for Stormwater Management Plan Development with West Lampeter Township. 
 
A motion was made by Mr. Blowers and seconded by Mr. Meyer to approve the payment of the 
bills as listed in the amount of $497,078.60.  The motion was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 
Old Business 
 

a. Request for Plan Modification and Financial Security Release Plan #03-35: Smoketown 
Airport - 311 Airport Drive 

 



 

Chairman Buckwalter asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  Mr. Mike Huxta was 
present. 
 
Mr. Huxta of ELA Group spoke to the Board regarding the Smoketown Airport land 
development process to construct new airport hangers.  He stated that one of the items required 
by the 2003 plan regarding stormwater pipes of 21 inch and 24 inch & associated inlets were not 
upgraded to 30 inch and 36 inch as per that plan.  He is asking for a modification of the prior 
plan to allow the pipes to remain the same size that they are currently and a reduction of the 
Letter of Credit for the 2003 plan.  He showed the Board the 2017 plans that are going through 
the land development process and stated that they will be adding a swale and altering the basin. 
 
Mr. Buckwalter asked how the current system is functioning.  Mr. Marlin Horst owner of 
Smoketown Airport stated that they have observed operation of the stormwater on the site and 
provided pictures of rain storms which show that there have not been any real issues even with 
the storm from 2015 that dumped over 6 inches of rain in the area.  He stated that he is 
requesting a modification of replacing the stormwater pipe because of the expense of excavating 
through two runways and taxi service areas.  Mr. Buckwalter asked about the basin modification 
under the new plan.  Mr. Huxta stated that calculations will be completed with the new plan for 
the hanger expansion. He stated that there will be additional swales constructed.  Mr. Meyer 
asked if the airport would need to be closed to replace the pipe and for how long.  Mr. Horst 
stated that it would be closed for approximately one week.   
 
Mr. Blowers asked what the plan was for in 2003.  Mr. Horst replied that it was for the 
construction of three hangers.  Mr. Buckwalter asked about the financial security.  Mr. Horst 
stated that in 2003 he applied for a waiver of the pipe but did not follow through but provided a 
letter of credit that has disappeared.  He stated that he had monitored the water flow on the field 
for potential problems but there were none.  Mr. Meyer asked what Mr. Horst’s plan is if the site 
can’t handle the water.  Mr. Horst stated that if there would be a problem they would fix it if the 
pipes cannot handle the water.  He stated that he has no issue with a provision stating that they 
would fix the problem if it would occur.  Mr. Hutchison stated that if the Board would approve 
the plan modification and then the release of financial security could be released when the new 
plan is recorded.  Mr. Hutchison stated that the 2003 financial security is for the two pipes and 
two other things that haven’t been done yet.  Mr. Huxta stated that the letter of credit is for about 
$20,000.00.  Mr. Horst stated that some of the modifications had to do with the Glick property 
and an agreement with them was included in a previous land development plan.  Mr. Horst stated 
that some of the Glick requirements would be covered in the new plan.  Mr. Meyer asked in 
regards to the financial security release if they are requesting a plan modification for the others 
things.  Mr. Huxta replied that those items would be included in the new plan.  Mr. Hutchison 
stated that the new plan will supersede the old plan.  Mr. Blowers stated that the letter of credit 
needs to be addressed if the new plan would not be approved. Mr. Hutchison stated that the  
Board can condition the action tonight on recording the new plan.  Mr. Horst stated that they will 
have the new plan recorded because they have too much time invested.  Mr. Blowers stated that 
he would like to move past the 2003 plan and move towards the new plan without putting the 
Township in jeopardy.  Mr. Huxta stated that all that is left on the new plan are E&S plan 
approval and sewer approvals. 
 



 

Mr. Blowers made a motion to grant the request for modification to the 2003 recorded plan for 
the two inlet pipes at the detention basins and to release the improvement guarantee when the 
new plan is recorded.  Mr. Meyer seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice 
vote. 
 

b. Request for Time Extension to Record: Smoketown Airport – 311 Airport Drive 
 
Chairman Buckwalter stated that the applicant has requested a time extension until  
August 1, 2017. 
 
Mr. Meyer made a motion to approve the request for time extension until August 1, 2017 for 
Smoketown Airport at 311 Airport Drive.  Mr. Blowers seconded the motion and it was passed 
by unanimous voice vote. 
 

c. Request to Rescind Recorded Plan & Release Financial Security: Martin – 10 Crest 
Avenue 

 
Chairman Buckwalter asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  No one was present. 
 
Mr. Hutchison stated that in 2010 a plan was recorded for development on this property.  He 
stated that the applicant no longer wishes to complete the project so they are asking for their plan 
to be rescinded.  He stated that a document will be recorded and the Township would determine 
the financial security associated with the plan to release.  
 
Mr. Blowers made a motion to approve the request to rescind the recorded plan for Martin at 10 
Crest Avenue. Mr. Meyer seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 

d. Reinstatement of Plan & Time Extension to Record: Crills – 2009 Meadowridge Drive 
e. Reinstatement of Plan & Time Extension to Record: Hess – 832 Willow Road 
 

Chairman Buckwalter asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  No one was present. 
 
Mr. Hutchison stated that the North Pumping Station upgrades is nearing completion. He stated 
that this would allow these projects to process exemptions rather than full planning modules.  He 
stated that the applicants are waiting for the moratorium to be lifted rather than paying for the 
preparation of a module.   
 
Mr. Blowers made a motion to approve the reinstatement of plan and 90 day time extension to 
record for Crills at 2009 Meadowridge Drive and Hess at 832 Willow Road.  Mr. Meyer 
seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 

f. Request for Time Extension to Record Conditionally Approved Plan #15-22: Triangle 
Car Wash – 5 Strasburg Pike 

 
Chairman Buckwalter asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  No one was present. 
 



 

Mr. Hutchison stated that the applicant is working on satisfying the conditions to record the plan.  
He stated that his understanding is that they are unable to post the financial security to record the 
plan which has resulted in multiple time extensions.   
 
Mr. Blowers stated that if they do not approve the time extension, the applicant would no longer 
be allowed the use under the 2016 Zoning Ordinance and would have to request zoning 
variances.  Mr. Meyer asked if the applicant is aware of the changes under the Zoning 
Ordinance.  Ms. Hitchens replied it has not been communicated to them.  Mr. Buckwalter stated 
that if the Board grants the extension it is not holding up any other development.  Mr. Meyer and 
Mr. Blowers would be in favor of granting one last time extension.  Mr. Meyer asked  
Ms. Hitchens to inform the applicant of the zoning issue. 
 
Mr. Meyer made a motion to approve the request for a 6 month time extension to record the 
conditionally approved plan #15-22 for Triangle Car Wash at 5 Strasburg Pike.  Mr. Blowers 
seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 
New Business 
 

a. Stoltzfus/Carriage & Machine Land Development Plan #17-04: 250 Maple Ave 
 
Chairman Buckwalter asked if anyone was present for this agenda item.  Mr. Nick Hen was 
present. 
 
Mr. Hen of Impact Engineering Group is representing Christian Stoltzfus of Carriage Machine at 
250 Maple Avenue.  He stated that he is proposing a building expansion to his existing buggy 
manufacturing building.  He stated the biggest impact is to the stormwater management.  He 
stated that they are asking for two waivers including a waiver of plan scale and a waiver of the 
preliminary plan.  He stated that they are asking for one deferral which is for sidewalk and road 
frontage.  Mr. Blowers asked if the applicant understands the implications of an infiltration bed.  
Mr. Hen stated that he understands. 
 
Mr. Blowers made a motion to approve the Stoltzfus/Carriage Machine land development plan 
#17-04 for 250 Maple Avenue conditioned upon the Township engineer’s letter granting the 
waivers and deferrals.  Mr. Meyer seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice 
vote. 
 
Other Business 
 

a. Appointment to Park Board Term Ending May 5, 2022 
 
Chairman Buckwalter stated that the term for John Lamparter has expired.  He stated that  
Mr. Joel Bare has expressed his interest in serving on the Park Board.   
 
 
Mr. Blowers made a motion to appoint Mr. Joel Bare to the Park Board for the term ending  
May 5, 2022.  Mr. Meyer seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 



 

 
b. Consideration of Bids for Stormwater Basins Retrofit 

 
Mr. Hutchison explained that the Township had obtained a DEP grant in amount of $170,842 for 
the Stormwater Basins Retrofit Project.  He stated that the project includes the retrofit of five 
detention basins in order to improve their ability to clean stormwater, to create a rain garden in 
the area in front of the Township building and to erect public education signage.  He stated that 
the Township received one bid for the project from Construction Master Services Inc. for a total 
of $197,800.00 for the project.  Chairman Buckwalter stated that the difference would come out 
of the Capital Reserve Fund. 
 
Mr. Meyer made a motion to accept the bid from Construction Master Services Inc. in the 
amount of $197,800.00 for the Stormwater Basins Retrofit Project.  Mr. Blowers seconded the 
motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 

c. Zoning Ordinance Technical Amendment – Set Date for Public Hearing 
 
Ms. Tara Hitchens reviewed the recommend revisions to the Zoning Ordinance including 
changes to the zoning map, changes to text which included conflicts, typos and things that didn’t 
work, and changes requested from various property owners regarding various issues with the 
current ordinance.  She stated that Township staff has also recommended some changes 
including limiting the home improvement in the C-1 district, allowing for principal uses in 
combination in the C-3 district, provisions for all other services, definition changes, changes for 
banner signs, addressed Park Board concerns regarding drones over Township owned lands, 
looked at the ACRE legislation, removed some of the LCCD requirements, and changed the 
definition of accessory structure and use per the Township Zoning Hearing Board Solicitor’s 
notice.  She stated that more changes need to be addressed in the future including the floodplain 
overlay that needs to go through FEMA.   
 
Mr. Meyer asked about the definition of a country inn. Ms. Hitchens replied that it had been 
removed from the ordinance.  Mr. Meyer asked about medical marijuana dispensaries.   
Ms. Hitchens replied that through state regulations it is a retail use but grow operations are an 
industrial use under the legislation.  Mr. Blowers asked about the Park Board concern over 
drones.  Ms. Hitchens stated that they requested no drones in the air space over the park.  She 
stated that the ordinance prohibits drone use in the air space over any Township owned property.   
Ms. Hitchens asked that the Board consider a date for the hearing and adoption of the revised 
ordinance.  Mr. Hutchison stated that it will need to be sent out to the County Planning 
Commission, School District and neighboring planning partners for review and comment and 
they have to have a 45 day review period.  The Board discussed the July 10, 2017 date for the 
hearing. 
 
Mr. Blowers made a motion to approve the date of July 10, 2017 for a public hearing on the 
Zoning Ordinance Technical Amendment.  Mr. Meyer seconded the motion and it was passed by 
unanimous voice vote. 
 

d. Stormwater Management Ordinance Amendment – Set Date for Public Hearing 



 

 
Ms. Hitchens stated that the Township Stormwater Management Ordinance that was adopted 
resembles the Lancaster County model ordinance.  She stated that after working with the 
ordinance for the past few years, staff and the Township Engineer have found a few areas within 
the ordinance that need to be changed, added or clarified.  She reviewed the proposed changes 
including regulations regarding hoop houses, adding an escalation clause for repeat offenders of 
the ordinance, adding language prohibiting pool backwash and HVAC condensate from 
industrial and commercial uses into the stormwater systems, adding a clause stating that if an 
inspection is required it will be the responsibility of the land owner to pay for the inspection,  
adding clarification to what the requirements are for a recorded stormwater management plan 
and addressing throughout the document where agricultural uses are discussed having a need for 
an E&S Plan, Conservation Plan, Manure Management Plan or Nutrient Management Plan.   
Ms. Hitchens asked that the Board consider a date for the hearing and adoption of the revised 
ordinance.   The Board discussed the July 10, 2017 date for the hearing. 
 
Mr. Meyer made a motion to approve the date of July 10, 2017 for a public hearing on the 
Stormwater Management Ordinance Amendment.  Mr. Blowers seconded the motion and it was 
passed by unanimous voice vote. 
  

e. MS4 Report 
 
Mr. Hutchison stated that Ms. Kadwill has supplied an updated MS4 report.  He stated that the 
focus has been on preparing the Township’s Notice of Intent to apply for the new MS4 permit in 
September, filing the Pollution Reduction Plan in September and filing the annual MS4 report to 
DEP in June.  He stated that the Township has also initiated the process of hiring our Stormwater 
Intern to a full-time position. He stated that the Township is waiting for West Lampeter 
Township’s participation. 
 

f. Addition to Police Department Joint Crash Team 
 
Mr. Hutchison stated that the Township Police Department joined East Hempfield Township, 
West Hempfield Township, Manor Township and Columbia Borough to work together on a Joint 
Crash Team.  He stated that the Township’s Police Department has a similar but separate 
relationship with West Lampeter Township’s Police Department.  He stated that the larger group 
would like to add West Lampeter Township to the Joint Crash Team agreement which has not be 
prepared but Chief Bowman asked if the Board can give an indication of their opinion.  
Chairman Buckwalter stated that West Lampeter Township would participate with East 
Lampeter Township not providing service to West Lampeter Township.  Mr. Hutchison stated 
that it would only be the municipalities in the agreement participating together.   
 
Mr. Meyer made a motion to add West Lampeter Township to the Joint Crash Team.   
Mr. Blowers seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 
 
 
 



 

g. Route 30 Streetscape Plan Implementation Report 
 
Mr. Hutchison stated that he would like to have this as a regular agenda item.  He reported that 
the BID process is complete and the Township received 42% opposition response.  He stated that 
the proposal fails if the Township receives opposition of 40% or more.   
 
Mr. Harry Stevens from the Lancaster Host Resort addressed the Board.  He stated that the hotel 
was bought in April 2016 by a group of investors whose goal is to reestablish the hotel as a 
premier conference center.  He stated that the work is in progress and in August/September they 
will relaunch as Wyndham Resort Lancaster.  He stated that previous groups are returning to 
book the conference center for 2018 and 2019.  He stated that he is here to voice a formal 
approval of the BID plan and hopes for a relaunch of the BID in the near future.  He stated that 
the owners are willing to assist in educating the local businesses of the benefits of the BID by 
holding meetings and discussions regarding the BID and separate the facts from fiction.  He 
stated that one of the owners is willing to assist smaller business owners for the first year 
financially if possible.  He stated some of the reason they support the BID including a cleaner 
safer business district, a stable funding revenue, an increase in property values and an increase in 
tourism.  He stated that the Host is ready to assist the Board in any way regarding the BID. 
 
Mr. Hutchison stated that the Township has also been working on the TIF with the appointment 
of Mr. David Buckwalter as a representative from the ICDA.  He stated that the school district 
will be providing a name of a person to sit on the committee.  He stated that the Township is 
waiting on RACP application for funding for the Rockvale Trail.  He stated that he has met with 
local legislatures who have expressed their support.  He stated that the Township is also looking 
for other funding opportunities and will report back to the Board with any updates.  The Board 
thanked Mr. Hutchison for his updates and his efforts. 
 
Public Comment 
 
Mr. Jeffrey Cutler, Tax Collector, stated that he had a correction to the Board’s meeting minutes 
from April 17, 2017 under Exoneration of Tax Claims Incorrectly Submitted to Tax Claim 
Bureau.  He stated that the Controller/Treasurer of Lancaster County committed perjury and that 
the $90,000.00 that is missing should be criminally investigated because he did not take it. 
 
Adjournment 
 
A motion was made by Mr. Meyer and seconded by Mr. Blowers to adjourn the meeting. The 
motion was passed by unanimous voice vote. The next regularly scheduled meeting is to be 
held on Monday, June 5, 2017 beginning at 7:30 pm. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Ralph Hutchison 
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10:13 AM                                            Check Register By Check Date

Range of Checking Accts: GENERAL         to GENERAL         Range of Check Dates: 04/20/17 to 04/20/17
            Report Type: All Checks              Report Format: Condensed        Check Type: Computer: Y  Manual: Y  Dir Deposit: Y

Check # Check Date Vendor                                        Reconciled/Void Ref Num
   PO #     Description                             Amount Paid                   Contract

GENERAL          General Fund
 62281  04/20/17   NATLA005 NAT'L ASSOC/SCHOOL RESOURCE                              168
   17-00562 Waltman/SRO Trng                             495.00

Checking Account Totals          Paid       Void        Amount Paid        Amount Void
                       Checks:      1          0             495.00               0.00 
               Direct Deposit:      0          0               0.00               0.00 
                        Total:      1          0             495.00               0.00 

Report Totals                    Paid       Void        Amount Paid        Amount Void
                       Checks:      1          0             495.00               0.00 
               Direct Deposit:      0          0               0.00               0.00 
                        Total:      1          0             495.00               0.00 


























































